Y Pwyllgor Cyfrifon Cyhoeddus / Public Accounts Committee PAC(5)-05-18 P4



Wales Audit Office / Swyddfa Archwilio Cymru

24 Heol y Gadeirlan / 24 Cathedral Road Caerdydd / Cardiff

CF11 9LJ

Ffôn / Tel: 029 2032 0500 Ffacs / Fax: 029 2032 0600

Ffôn testun /Textphone: 029 2032 0660 post@archwilio.cymru / info@audit.wales www.archwilio.cymru / www.audit.wales

Mr Adam Price AM
Carmarthen East & Dinefwr
National Assembly for Wales
37 Wind Street
Ammanford
Carmarthenshire SA18 3DN

Reference: PA243/hcj

Date issued: 24th January 2018

reference. 1 A245/116j

Dear Adam

Thank you for your letter to the Auditor General of 21 December 2017, requesting that he open an investigation into Welsh Government funding for the film and media industries. I am replying on behalf of the Auditor General in his absence.

Your letter touched on a wide range of issues and I am mindful that any examination seeking to address all of them in detail could be very resource-intensive and time-consuming, assuming that they could be brought together reasonably within the scope of a single piece of work. I am also aware that the Welsh Government has considered some of these issues over recent months. As noted in the brief exchanges about your letter at the Public Accounts Committee on 15th January, wider matters relating to the Welsh Government's overall policy objectives in this area are perhaps best considered by the Assembly's Culture, Welsh Language and Communications Committee, which we understand has shown an interest in taking forward further scrutiny.

We would find it helpful to meet with you to discuss your concerns in more detail and then to take account of the wider views of the Public Accounts Committee to determine whether there are specific matters that would be of common interest and concern. For example, and as discussed on 15th January, the investment in Pinewood where we could consider a facts-only approach to set out the history for the Committee. In the meantime, we will be seeking to confirm the possible scope of the Culture Committee's interest in these matters.

One of the issues that you mentioned concerned the investment in and around Roath Lock. The Auditor General received correspondence about related matters in 2014 from Eluned Parrot AM. I have enclosed a copy of the response that we issued following our initial consideration of the issues that were raised with us. The response was shared with the [then] Public Accounts Committee in February 2015 and is therefore in the public domain.

Page 1 of 2 - Cysylltwch â ni'n Gymraeg neu'n Saesneg / Please contact us in Welsh or English.

As you are aware, we are currently undertaking a wider review of the Welsh Government's business finance arrangements, having started that review in response to issues raised by previous Wales Audit Office and Public Accounts Committee work on funding to Kancoat Ltd. We have been planning to undertake this work in two phases:

- The first phase considers, at a relatively high-level, the Welsh Government's business finance expenditure over recent years and issues relating to its overall strategic approach and evidence of the outcomes from that investment, also looking forward in the context of the new Economic Action Plan. The project focuses on support provided by the Welsh Government to businesses, which has job creation and safeguarding as its primary purpose and will not include coverage of all of the various ways in which public funding has been provided to support the film industry / media sector.
- Our thinking was that the second phase of the work would look in more detail, on a sample
 testing basis, at the decision-making and monitoring around individual packages of
 support. Our aim in that phase of the work would have been to check for demonstrable
 evidence that the Welsh Government has embedded the changes in process that it has
 made in response to the issues raised by previous cases.

We are aiming to report on the first phase of our work by around the end of May 2018. We had intended that the second phase of the work would start immediately after the end of the first phase, but we are currently taking stock of the scope and timing of phase 2 given that there may also be other structural changes arising from the new Economic Action Plan. Any commitment that we make to looking specifically at funding for the film and media industries may also affect our plans for phase 2.

I will ask colleagues to contact your office to arrange a meeting to discuss the matters that you have raised in more detail. Ultimately, the Auditor General will then need to consider your request in the context of our wider programme of audit work, both our planned work and other matters brought to his attention over recent months that may merit further audit scrutiny.

Yours sincerely

Anthony Barrett

Assistant Auditor General

AJR H

cc. Nick Ramsay AM, Chair - Public Accounts Committee

Encs: Letter to Ms. Eluned Parrott AM re. Welsh Government Investment in Roath Basin (4 February 2015)

Archwilydd Cyffredinol Cymru Auditor General for Wales

24 Heol y Gadeirlan / Cathedral Road Caerdydd / Cardiff CF11 9LJ Ffôn / Tel: 029 20 320500 Ebost / Email: info@wao.gov.uk www.wao.gov.uk

Ms Eluned Parrott AM
Assembly Member for South Wales Central
National Assembly for Wales
Cardiff Bay
Cardiff CF99 1NA

Date: 4 February 2015 Our ref: HVT/2266/fgb Page: 1 of 3

Dear Eluned

WELSH GOVERNMENT INVESTMENT IN ROATH BASIN

On 16 June 2014, you wrote asking me to examine claims made by the former First Minister – Rhodri Morgan – that the Welsh Government had spent £10 million on road improvements in Cardiff Bay to enable BBC Wales to build a new headquarters building at the Roath Basin site adjacent to the BBC's 'Drama Village'. Media coverage at the time of your letter had quoted Mr Morgan's assertion that the decision by BBC Wales to instead locate its new headquarters in the centre of Cardiff was contrary to indications he had been given by a former BBC official – Nigel Walker – that, when required, the new headquarters would indeed be located at Roath Lock.

I am writing now to advise you of the outcome of work that Wales Audit Office staff have undertaken on my behalf to consider these issues. Wales Audit Office staff have reviewed relevant documentary evidence and they have discussed this matter with Welsh Government officials. They have also sought confirmation of certain factual matters from the BBC. However, they have not sought to discuss the details of this matter with current or former BBC officials, or with the former First Minister.

I should emphasise that my audit powers give me no right of access to the BBC. The BBC Trust appoints its own auditor, currently Ernst and Young, and while the National Audit Office (NAO) does conduct value for money studies of the BBC's use of licence fee income, these are underpinned by the provisions – specifically clause 79 – of the July 2006 'Broadcasting Agreement', as amended in September 2011, between the Secretary of State for Culture Media & Sport and the BBC. There is no wider statutory basis for the National Audit Office's value for money work at the BBC. The National Audit Office carried out a study of the BBC's property strategy in 2014 and the BBC Trust has recently <u>published</u> the findings from that work. The report includes references to the BBC's estate in Wales, but the NAO did not examine the details of the deal to locate the

Direct Line: 029 2032 **0510** E-mail: huw.vaughan.thomas@wao.gov.uk

Date: Our ref: Page: 4 February 2014 HVT/2266/fgb 2 of 3

new BBC Wales headquarters in central Cardiff. The BBC has confirmed that the Roath Basin site was included in a previous longer shortlist of potential sites for its new headquarters but did not make the final shortlist of three sites, one of which was in the Cardiff Bay area.

Wales Audit Office staff have confirmed that, on 7 December 2009, the Welsh Government's Cabinet Committee on Budget and Performance approved a £10 million package of investment in Roath Basin, not all of which related specifically to improved access. The Welsh Government has, in fact, since spent £11.9 million in total as part of its package of investment in Roath Basin, having approved up to a further £2 million of funding in March 2011 to cover increased costs arising from unexpected town planning obligations.

The Welsh Government's investment was part and parcel of changes to a development agreement for Roath Basin that the Welsh Government had entered into in 2007 with Igloo Regeneration, and was clearly related to the development of the drama village. Wales Audit Office staff have seen no evidence to suggest that the Welsh Government's decision to invest in Roath Basin was based upon any formal agreement that the BBC would locate its headquarters there, although the BBC had negotiated an option to do so. That option agreement, and some of the background to the Welsh Government's investment, was outlined in March 2010 in an independent report – The Heart of Digital Wales: a review of creative industries for the Welsh Assembly Government. That report had called upon the Welsh Government to seek to secure Roath Basin as the site for the new BBC headquarters, pointing to the potential economic benefits that could result, well in excess of the benefits forecast from the drama village alone.

I have annexed to this letter some further details about these matters. Taking into account the findings of the preliminary review undertaken by Wales Audit Office staff, I do not intend to take forward any further audit work regarding the role that the location of the BBC headquarters played in the Welsh Government's original investment decision. However, please let me know if you would like to discuss this matter with me or with Wales Audit Office staff. While I have set out, for context, some additional factual information about the overall development agreement that the Welsh Government has entered into for Roath Basin, I have not sought to form a view at this stage about the overall value for money of that arrangement.

I am copying this letter to Darren Millar AM who, in his capacity as Chair of the Public Accounts Committee, has also raised this matter with me.

Yours sincerely,

HUW VAUGHAN THOMAS
Auditor General for Wales

Enc: Annex A: Welsh Government Investment in Roath Basin – Briefing Paper

cc Mr Darren Millar AM, Chair of Public Accounts Committee

WELSH GOVERNMENT INVESTMENT IN ROATH BASIN - BRIEFING PAPER

- 1. The Roath Basin site is home to the BBC Wales drama production centre the 'Drama Village'. This 176, 510 square foot facility comprises a number of studios and produces BBC Wales made dramas which to date have included Casualty, Pobol y Cwm, Doctor Who, Upstairs Downstairs and the children's production Wizards vs Aliens. The Drama Village opened in 2011. Also located at the site is a 32,000 square foot office block originally known as the Digital Media Centre, but now known as GloWorks.
- 2. In 2003, the Welsh Government developed a 'master plan' for the derelict former dockworks at the Roath Basin site, with the aim of providing one million square feet of commercial property for use by media and life sciences focussed businesses, together with just over 1,010 residential properties and waterfront walkways. The ambition was for completion by 2020, The Welsh Government undertook an open competitive process to select a private sector partner to support its delivery of the masterplan and, on 20 August 2007, signed a 'development agreement' with Igloo Regeneration¹. At that time, the Welsh Government envisaged that Igloo Regeneration would build and sell the first 500 residential apartments and use the capital receipts to fund the initial infrastructure work.
- 3. Within a short time of the development agreement being agreed, a number of factors meant that the master plan and the proposed mechanism for funding the infrastructure work was no longer feasible. In particular:
 - plans for a life sciences technium on the site fell through; and
 - the recession and the subsequent downturn in the housing market created an oversupply of residential apartments, casting doubt on the prospect that Igloo Regeneration would be able to fund the infrastructure work through the development and sale of the proposed apartments².
- 4. At around the same time, the BBC entered the property market looking for a site either for a stand-alone drama production facility or a site to accommodate both drama production and a new headquarters building. Representatives acting on behalf of the BBC approached the Welsh Government to identify if there was any scope for the Welsh Government to support elements of the BBC's plans. The Welsh Government told the BBC that State Aid rules would restrict the nature of any investment it could make, but that it was willing to explore how it could help the BBC develop its drama production facilities in Wales.

¹ The Igloo Regeneration Fund describes itself as 'a partnership of pension, life and charity funds managed by Aviva Investors, which invests in sustainable urban regeneration across the UK'.

² The Welsh Government had expected to lever in around £250 million of private investment from Igloo Regeneration between 2012 and 2020. While Welsh Government officials are working with Igloo Regeneration to identify a way to take forward the residential element of the development agreement, this is still not deemed commercially viable at present.

- 5. We understand that, in early 2009, the BBC's Finance Committee rejected the idea of constructing both a new drama village and a headquarters on a single site in Wales at that point in time on cost grounds, and taking into account the organisational and resource demands of other major commitments to developments in Salford, London and its preparation for the 2012 Olympics. However, the Finance Committee supported the idea of BBC Wales looking for a site for a new drama production unit for the production of a range of programmes, or a stand-alone unit to produce Casualty. The Welsh Government decided that it would not offer any support for a stand-alone facility to produce 'Casualty'. The Welsh Government's view was that only a drama village producing a range of programmes would act as a catalyst for the expansion of the creative industries sector in Wales, something that remains a key Welsh Government objective³.
- 6. In June 2009, BBC Wales selected Roath Basin as its preferred option for a drama village. There was then a period of negotiation between BBC Wales and Igloo Regeneration, and Welsh Government officials intervened to help broker an agreement. These negotiations included discussions about the prospect of agreeing a time-limited option to develop a new headquarters on the site.
- 7. On 14 December 2009, the then Deputy First Minister agreed plans in relation to the development of the drama village and changes to the original development agreement with Igloo Regeneration which would mean that⁴:
 - The Welsh Government would sign a 25 year lease with Igloo Regeneration for the drama village and GloWorks, with Igloo Regeneration then taking forward the construction of these premises. The total rent payable for both properties was estimated at £2.1 million per annum. Under the terms of the 2007 development agreement, the final rental payments can only be confirmed once the construction costs of the two buildings are finalised. Those final construction costs and the implications for the amount of rent payable are still to be agreed, although negotiations are underway.
 - The Welsh Government would agree a 20 year sub-lease with the BBC for the drama village under which the BBC is committed to an annual rental payment to the Welsh Government of £1.35 million. The sub-lease gives the BBC the option to exercise a break clause after 10 years (on giving 12 months' notice and a penalty payment of two years rent) and also at year 15 (on giving 12 months' notice and a penalty payment of one year's rent)'.
 - The Welsh Government would invest what was expected at the time to be £10 million in capital works, comprising:
 - £1.5 million to 'fit out' GloWorks; and

-

³ See *Economic Renewal: a new direction*, Welsh Government, July 2010.

⁴ In December 2009, Ieuan Wyn Jones held the posts of Deputy First Minister and Minister for Economy and Transport. It was as the Minister for Economy and Transport that he agreed the changes to the Development Agreement with Igloo Regeneration.

- £8.5 million of infrastructure work to: decontaminate a section of land; bring utilities on-site; and to provide vehicle and pedestrian access, installing a road through the site from the Queensgate roundabout to the Norwegian Church next to the Outer Roath Basin Lock and upgrading the Roath Basin Inner Lock Swing Bridge and the Outer Roath Basin Lock bridge. The original development agreement anticipated that Igloo Regeneration would use capital receipts to fund this work (paragraph 2).
- The original development agreement would be amended, such that Igloo Regeneration would no longer have to pay, at the end of the agreement in 2026, the anticipated sum of £2.5 million⁵ for the first phase of land due for release with any remaining land to have been sold for the nominal sum of £1. Instead, all land would be paid at the prevailing open market value relative to each phase of building works. However, even when assuming planning consent for the development and completion of the infrastructure works that the Welsh Government was committing to fund, professional advice at the time indicated that the value of the land on which GloWorks and the drama village was located was nil or nominal. On that basis, the Welsh Government still sold that land for £1. The professional advice that the Welsh Government obtained suggested that, over 10 to 15 years, land receipts could exceed the facilitating investment.
- The Welsh Government's lease arrangement with Igloo Regeneration would entitle Igloo Regeneration to only a 6.3 per cent rate of return, compared to the 12.5 per cent rate of return permitted in the original development agreement.
- 8. On 15 January 2010, the Welsh Government and Igloo Regeneration signed a 'deed of variation' to the original 2007 development agreement, to reflect the changes listed above. On 15 January 2010, the Welsh Government, Igloo Regeneration, and BBC Wales, signed an agreement that confirmed a near four-year option (until 31 December 2013) for the BBC to require that Igloo Regeneration develop on the site a new headquarters to cover approximately 150,000 square feet that would be leased by the BBC.
- 9. The Welsh Government had sought funding for its investment in infrastructure work at Roath Basin from the UK Government's Strategic Investment Fund (SIF). Ultimately, the UK Government, through the Department for Trade and Industry, decided instead to provide SIF funding for the High Performance Computer Network in Wales⁶. While they were seeking SIF funding from the UK Government, Welsh Government officials also submitted a bid for funding from the Welsh Government's Strategic Capital investment Fund (SCIF) for the full £10 million package of work. On 7 December 2009, the Welsh Government's

_

⁵ The figure of £2.5 million comprised costs incurred by the Welsh Government to the point at which it signed the development agreement in August 2007.

⁶ High Performance Computing Wales is a collaboration between the Welsh Government, Welsh universities and Fujitsu. It describes itself as giving 'businesses and researchers access to world-class, secure and easy to use high performance computing technology'

Cabinet Committee on Budget and Performance had approved that bid⁷. The Welsh Government's Cabinet Secretary has confirmed that, as First Minister, Mr Rhodri Morgan attended the Cabinet Committee meeting on 7 December 2009.

- 10. The minutes of the Cabinet Committee meeting on 7 December 2009 record that: 'The funding of the Media Capital and Roath Basin Regeneration project was dependent upon the BBC agreeing to locate its new Cardiff drama studios in Roath Basin'. Wales Audit Office staff have not seen the full set of minutes for this meeting, but Welsh Government officials have confirmed that this is the only reference to the funding decision. This and other documentary evidence reinforces the key relationship between the Welsh Government investment and the decision by the BBC to commit to the drama village in Roath Basin. There appears to have been no secret about the fact that the BBC was investigating the possibility of an option to locate its new headquarters at Roath Basin. For example:
 - The Welsh Government's bid document for SCIF funding refers to the BBC having reached an in principle agreement for that option, although the option is not mentioned in the paper that went to the Cabinet Committee. The paper for the Cabinet Committee focuses on the link with the proposed development of the drama village.
 - The submission to the Deputy First Minister that informed his decision to approve the £10 million Welsh Government investment on 14 December 2009 stated that the risk of the BBC pulling out of the drama village before the full 20 year period of its lease elapsed would be reduced should the BBC decide to exercise its option also to locate its headquarters in Roath Basin.
- 11. In March 2011, Ieuan Wynn Jones, the then Deputy First Minister, approved a further £2 million of funding for the project, due to 'increased infrastructure costs arising from unexpected town planning obligations'. Welsh Government officials told us that the single largest component of the additional work required was 'Variable Messaging Signage to direct traffic to the relevant site entrance depending on whether the Inner Lock Swing Bridge accessing the site is open or not. Under a further deed of variation, the additional investment reduced the rental liabilities of the Welsh Government by £126,000 per annum. The total cost of the additional infrastructure was £4.5 million. At the time the work was completed, Igloo Regeneration met the £2.5 million balance. The extent to which that £2.5 million is an eligible cost for the purpose of calculating rent (paragraph 7) is part of ongoing negotiations.
- 12. Also in 2011, Igloo Regeneration sold on the drama village and GloWorks to British Steel Pension Trustees. This sale will generate an overage payment of

-

⁷ In 2008, the Welsh Government established for a period of three years the Strategic Capital Investment Panel, comprising six independent experts, to advise it on allocating its Strategic Capital Investment Fund. Final decisions about the allocation of the funding fell to the Cabinet Committee. The Panel did not initially recommend funding the project, but subject to further work developing the project the Cabinet Committee reconsidered the project under the second tranche of SCIF funding.

- £3.75 million. The Welsh Government has agreed with Igloo Regeneration, and through it with British Steel Pension Trustees, that this overage payment should be converted from a cash payment to a rent reduction. Under a further deed of variation, the overage reduced the rental liabilities of the Welsh Government by £178,850 per annum. The Welsh Government took this decision because of the revenue risk it is carrying, given that it had agreed a longer lease with Igloo Regeneration than it had agreed with the BBC.
- 13. In entering into the lease agreement with Igloo Regeneration, the Welsh Government acknowledged at the time that these arrangements exposed it to a potential liability of around £760,000 because it did not, at that time, have any tenants for GloWorks. The Welsh Government also acknowledged the risk that BBC Wales could exercise its break clause, albeit with penalty payments, potentially leaving the Welsh Government without a sub-tenant to help meet the total costs of its rental agreement. As of July 2014, GloWorks had two tenants, both creative sector industries, and the building was 80 per cent occupied.
- 14. It is not possible at this time to put a value on the Welsh Government's liabilities, should it not achieve full occupancy of GloWorks. As stated above, the final rental costs are determined by the final construction costs, which have not as yet been agreed between the Welsh Government and Igloo Regeneration. As at August 2011, the Welsh Government was estimating that the final annual rent for the two buildings will be below the initial forecast of £2.1 million.
- 15. Pending agreement of the final rent with Igloo Regeneration and British Steel Pension Trustees, to date the Welsh Government has received rental income of £4,393,459 and made payments of £4,326,192. These figures do not include any payments for GloWorks, nor do they include any income from that building as the current tenants have the benefit of a initial commercial rent free period.